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T – Participated by Telephone
1. Call to Order – Lou Putney – 7:19 pm.

2. Roll Call/Proxies/Agenda Review – Lou Putney:   No proxies.

3. Visitors' Comments – Ellis Curry, no comments.

4. Review Last Month’s Minutes – Lou Putney:  Motion for approval of the regular March 2013 Board of Directors (BOD) Meeting Minutes.  Motion passed unanimously.       Motion:   JoEllen   / 2nd:  Nancy.  
5. Consent Agenda – Lou Putney:   There were no Consent Agenda items.

6. President’s Report/Executive Committee Report – Lou Putney:

· No Report.

7. Station Manager Report – Sydney White:  

· Written report in Appendix A.

· Motion to set a deadline of the June 2013 BOD meeting for an audit of signed                Programmer Agreements (new version that is being developed) passed unanimously.            Motion:  Jeff / 2nd: Richard.

8. Volunteer Committee – Mike Bagby.

· Written report of April 1, 2013 committee meeting was distributed.
· Continued discussion of WMNF Radio Activist Volunteer Committee By-Laws revisions. 

· Motion to accept amended Volunteer Committee by-laws passed unanimously (2nd reading).                 Motion: Ian / 2nd: JoEllen.  Friendly amendment by Michael was accepted:  Change community directors - as defined in the Board bylaws.

9. By-Laws – Richard Manning:  

· Written report was distributed discussing the April 9, 2013 committee meeting.

· Motion to accept changes to ‘Article One’, and ‘Article Seven’ passed on 1st reading.              Motion: Richard / 2nd: Kurt.

· Changes include:  The word ‘volunteer’ is replaced by ‘radio activist’.

· Added additional wording in Article One section 7 for removal of Volunteer BOD member.

· Article 7 section 1:  changed definition of a volunteer.

10. Nominating Committee – Kurt Madsen:   

· Looking for youth (under 30) member.  Asked for recommendations for recruitment.

11. Development Committee – Nancy Johnson:  

· Successful house party!

12. Youth Committee – Ian DeBarry: 

· ‘Battle of Bands’ planning continues.

13. ‘Mortgage’ reduction committee – Rick Hurley/Letty Valdes:  

· Planning will begin soon on a capital campaign.

14. Diversity Committee – Diane Dill-Peterson. 

· Committee meeting took place on March 19.  Written report is in Appendix B.

· Discussion ensued.

15. Finance Committee report – Michael Sedita:  

· Met before the meeting tonight.  

· Reviewed auditor’s recommendation.

· Recommend a policy regarding employee reporting theft and fraud – Referred to Personnel Committee.

· Committee discussion of budgeting and financial reporting of special events. 

· Board discussion about ‘expectations’ of special events. 

· New bank account has been opened (C1 Bank).  Documents were signed tonight by officers.

· Credit Card account – will look for better deal than Bank of Tampa.

· Discussion of moving funds to pay down debt.  Special committee meeting to be scheduled.

· Pax World account – need to update our contact information (Their contact was Mercedes).

· Resolution to ‘Authorize Lou, Mike, Sydney, and Rob to buy sell, assign, and transfer funds in the Pax world account #9675349 with two signatures and titles.’ passed unanimously.                  Motion:  Jeff / 2nd: Laura.

16. Personnel Committee – Rick Hurley:  

· No report.

17. Long Range Planning – Jeff Harris:  

· March 2013 Board/Staff retreat notes were presented.  

· Asked for members to help with changes to the existing LR plan. (Road Map).

· Meeting to be scheduled in the next month.

18. Community Advisory Council (CAC) – Rick Hurley:  

· No report.

19. Old Business / Follow-up:  

· The Board went into Executive Session from 9:22 pm to pm to discuss old business.

20. New Business:

· Solar Project – Jeff presented the Board with information about financing a proposed solar project with a company called Mosaic located in Oakland, CA.

· New fund-raising brochure was presented, very nice!

· Board Discipline:  JoEllen – No current method to suspend a member, asked the Board to consider a policy.  Discussion ensued. 

19.  
Attendance Review – Jeff Harris: 

· All members are in good standing!

20.  
Evaluation – Lou Putney: 


Participation:  8.1

Accomplishments:  8.2 

Listening:  8.6

Scheduling:  7.6

21.  
Adjournment – Lou Putney:  The Board meeting adjourned at 10:12 pm.

By: 









Jeff Harris, Secretary

Approved by the Board on: 







Appendix A – Station Manager’s Report

To: The Board of Directors, NBSF

From: Sydney White, General Manager, WMNF-FM/HD

Subject: Monthly Report for April 2013 

Date: April 12, 2013

Revenues
WMNF continued to collect pledged revenue from the winter/spring drive. The final amount pledged was $253,549. Collected contributions this fiscal year stands at $626,646 (21% ahead of the same period last fiscal year).  Currently membership revenue stands at 63% of our projected year-end total.  Our Circle of Friends program returned $173,784 as of the end of February.

Revenues from underwriting and development projects currently stands at $ 63,600 as of April 8, 2013. In the special events area (concerts) we have expended $77,077 for an ROI of $9,045. We are truly counting on Tropical Heatwave to return this revenue stream in line with projection. We have received $11,300 in Tropical Heatwave sponsorship revenue to date. 

The event is fully booked. This year we are booking eight stages plus there are two stages we are listing but are booked and staffed by partners. This year, the bands are fairly diverse:  reggae, salsa, soul, jam bands, folk, bluegrass, blues, punk, rockabilly, roots rock and alt rock.  


We are embarking on a massive publicity campaign leading up to the event, including billboards and an arrangement with Creative Loafing in which they are professionally creating a 32-page program which will go out tucked into 30,000 issues.

Programming 
On-air violation of FCC rules led to the suspension of another show and its programmers for thirty days. We are still fine tuning the new programmers’ agreement and plan to initiate discussions and agreement with members of volunteer committee in the next two weeks, prior to rolling it out at a management - initiated all station meeting soon thereafter.  
Engineering
 The new engineering contract with Brown Consulting was updated and signed. The contract came in at slightly higher hourly rates than the previous contract, however we were able to negotiate back down to reasonable, manageable rates and weekly hours that should keep us within budget. 

We have added monthly studio maintenance engineering work to the responsibilities under new the contract. We also adjusted the contract year, to end with the WMNF fiscal year – September 30.

The Vietnamese American Radio Networks (VARN) went out of business, thus we ended our lease agreement with them as of March 21, 2013 for lease of a WMNF Sub-channel at 67 kHz. They operated a Vietnamese language audio service on the channel since March of 2011.

We are proceeding with the roof repairs on the WMNF building in the next week. The estimated cost is $1600 - $1800. We concluded that this had become quite urgent after the roof started leaking during the heavy rains last week.

Other Station Activities
WMNF hosted several activities within the last month, including member appreciation event in St. Petersburg and a volunteer appreciation/awards event in Ybor City. We plan another station-based outreach/open house event on April 16. WMNF is also partnering with Creative Recycling to conduct an e-Cycle (old electronics) project for earth day.

Our initiative with St. Petersburg University continues to grow and they have agreed to provide WMNF with on-campus space for special events/fundraisers, including live music, and to allow WMNF to use their production facility to produce PSAs for community partners in the St. Petersburg – Sarasota area. In return, WMNF will accommodate their students on any project that is executed at any of their on-campus locations.
Appendix B – Diversity Committee Report
Diversity Committee Report

March 19, 2013

Diane Dill-Peterson-Chair, Ian DeBarry, Jeannie Holton, JoEllen Schilke, Rob Lorei, Julie Scheid,   Julia Jones, Alvon Griffin, Sydney White, Cameron Jones, Alvaro Monteleagre, Lady Flayme

The discussion at this meeting revolved around the question “Is there a double standard between people of color and white people at WMNF in regards to perceptions and communication with the BOD, Staff, and other Volunteers.” This portion of the report consists of a compilation of notes I took during the meeting. Following will be specific suggestions and ideas brought forth. Many of these statements are in keeping with WMNF's style statement, I hope we all will be more mindful of how we treat and speak to everyone at WMNF, regardless of race, culture, sexual orientation, age and any groups I may have unintentionally overlooked.

It seems fair to say to speak and treat others as we would like to be treated. It is often not what we

say, but how we say it. Cultural ignorance can sometimes cause unintended offense to someone,

hopefully this can be settled calmly by the parties involved, but may sometimes need mediation. A lot

of the instances we spoke about concerned people who were not at the meeting, therefore I am speaking in generalities and hope to get some of these points across.

There was some concern stated that there is an underlying culture of arrogance in how some matters

are discussed. For example,” I know what's best, so just listen to me and do as I suggest.” The idea that every single person at WMNF thinks exactly the same way about all issues and ideas is not realistic or respectful. Is it not in our mission statement to encourage healthy debate about all issues and ideas? 

It was also discussed that sometimes in our many committee meetings an idea may be brought up and promptly disregarded or criticized in a manner that can by hurtful to the person who had the idea. Not all ideas are good ones, and not all ideas are bad ones, by working together these ideas can grow; but being embarrassed in front of your peers can be a devastating experience and will often discourage people from speaking up, or ever participating in other committees. This is not healthy.

There is also a large technology gap at the station. Not everyone has computers, iPhone, iPads,

‘Cubes’, and other tech gadgets. This can lead to difficulty reaching all of our volunteers. Here are some of the suggestions made to help even the playing field in our communications with everyone at the station:

1. Could we have a volunteer to coordinate a calendar of meetings and events posted in the lobby?

2. A suggestion box available for people to express opinions, who may not be comfortable speaking openly. Maybe we can discuss this at the next Volunteer Committee.

3. Keeping the hiring process open, as we did in hiring general manager.

4. When conflicts arise, making sure both sides are spoken to before making final decisions on consequences. Review policy for discipline. Do all volunteers have a Volunteer Handbook?  Does it need to be reviewed?

5. There is a lack of people of color on the air during the prime time. (Monday-Friday 6am-6pm). There has not been a person of color in the PA department in a long time.

6. Better cross promotion of shows would help. Is it possible to help all programmers make a short promo for their show?

7. Could more effort be made to sponsor WMNF events for a more diverse community?  Not Skippers!

8. It would be helpful to appoint a liaison to go out into the various communities we want to reach, contact leaders in those communities and invite them to the station for focus groups. It is important that we at WMNF get out of our comfort zone and into the communities to see if we are really meeting our mission statement.

9. The final word is RESPECT!
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